In 2011, Haiti made a minimal advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. Following a devastating earthquake in 2010, the Government worked with the international community to address child trafficking for domestic service. During the fall of 2011, the Government of Haiti launched a comprehensive plan to enroll 1.5 million students in school by 2016. Despite these efforts, the Government of Haiti lacks adequate legislation to address the worst forms of child labor. There is no minimum age restriction for work in domestic service and no legal penalties exist for employing child domestic workers. Current legislation likewise contains no penalty provisions for use of children in forced labor, commercial sexual exploitation, illicit activities or hazardous work. Legislation on trafficking has been pending in Parliament for several years, but it has yet to be passed. Social protection programs to combat exploitative child labor are also lacking. Children in Haiti continue to engage in the worst forms of child labor, particularly domestic service.

#### **Statistics on Working Children and Education**

Children	Age	Percent
Working	5-14 yrs.	29.0 (659,864)
Attending School	5-14 yrs.	81.2
Combining Work and School	7-14 yrs.	27.5
Primary Completion Rate		Unavailable

Sources

**Primary completion rate:** UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2012.(1) **All other data:** Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from DHS Survey, 2005.(2)

# Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Haiti are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, most commonly in domestic service.(3-5) Families in poor rural areas send their children, particularly girls, to more affluent families to work as *restaveks* or domestic servants.(1, 4, 5) Often this occurs with the expectation that the children will have increased educational opportunities.(3, 5) While some of these children are cared for and receive an education, many receive no schooling or pay. In practice some of these children, as young as age 4 or 5, become victims of exploitation and are subjected to physical, psychological and sexual abuse.(3, 4, 6, 7) A 2009 survey by the Pan American Development Foundation estimates that



225,000 children work as *restaveks* in urban areas. This number has likely increased since the 2010 earthquake, due to the increased vulnerability of children as a result of losing one or both parents. (1, 6, 7)

There is a large population of street children in Haiti, many of whom are former *restaveks* who have run away from their abusive families or were dismissed by their employers.(3, 7) Additionally, thousands of children displaced or orphaned as a result of the earthquake also increased the number of street children.(3, 8) Children working on the streets wash car windows, sell goods and beg. They are exposed to a variety of hazards, such as severe weather and accidents caused by their proximity to vehicles, as well as exposure to forced prostitution and crime.(3, 7)

Although information is limited, there are reports that children are also found working on farms, where they may be exposed to pesticides, sharp tools, harsh conditions and long work hours. (3, 6, 9, 10)

Haitian children trafficked both internally and to the Dominican Republic are subjected to work in domestic service, sex tourism and agriculture.(4, 12, 13) Such children are found working on the streets of the Dominican Republic shining shoes, washing windows, and begging.(9) During the 2010 earthquake, hundreds of thousands of Haitians lost their identification cards.(10) Many others never had one to begin with. As a result, children who lack personal identification papers are even more vulnerable to exploitative labor situations.(9) A national campaign to modernize Haiti's civil registry registered more than 19,000 children in survivor camps and in neighborhoods devastated by the earthquake, helping to reduce their vulnerability.(11)

The earthquake further weakened the country's inadequate social service and educational systems as well as exacerbated political and socio-economic instability. Despite significant progress during the past year, public services and safety continue to be limited.(12) Local NGOs and the Haitian National Police reported an increase in cases of trafficking of children for forced labor and sexual exploitation following the earthquake. Children who are without family support or secure housing appear to be particularly vulnerable to trafficking.(7, 12)

Criminal groups continue to rule many parts of Haiti; children as young as age 10 serve as messengers and carry weapons or drugs for these groups.(8, 13) Street children and children from extremely poor families are especially vulnerable to being recruited by these criminal groups.(1, 9, 19, 20)

### Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Haiti's Labor Code sets the minimum age for work in industrial, agricultural and commercial enterprises at 15. However, there is no minimum age restriction for domestic servants and there are no legal penalties for employing child domestic workers—unless the nature or condition of the work harms their health, safety or morals.(1, 21, 22)

Je to	C138, Minimum Age	✓
AIIOI	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	✓
	CRC	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	No
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	No
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	<b>✓</b>
	Minimum Age for Work	15
	Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	18
食	Compulsory Education Age	11
ISCHOOL SCHOOL	Free Public Education	Yes

Children ages 15 to 18 seeking employment outside of domestic service must obtain a work authorization from the Ministry of Labor. Employing a child outside of domestic service without work authorization is punishable by fines.(14) Children ages 15 to 18 are also prohibited from working at night, in industrial jobs and in work that may be harmful.(14) Despite a previous report that the list of hazardous types of work was completed, the Government has stated that the list has not been completed.(15, 16)

The 1987 Constitution sets the minimum age for compulsory military service at 18. Haiti, however, has had no military since January 1995.(17, 18)

The Act on the Prohibition and Elimination of All Forms of Abuse, Violence, Ill Treatment or Inhuman Treatment Against Children of 2003 prohibits servitude, forced or compulsory labor and the use of children in criminal activities or armed conflict. (15, 19, 20) The Act also criminalizes child trafficking and the recruitment of children for sexual exploitation, such as pornography, and for illicit activities. (19) However, there are no penalties assessed for breaking the law by committing abuse and violence against children through any of the crimes discussed in the Act. (20) Legislation on trafficking also has been pending in Parliament for several years and a draft bill has been presented for consideration, but it was not adopted during the reporting period. (7)

A further gap in Haiti's legal framework concerns education. The 1987 Constitution guarantees free and compulsory primary education for all children. (18) However, the duration of compulsory education in practice is unclear. It appears that children in Haiti are only required to attend school until age 11, which makes children age 12 through 14 particularly vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor, as they are not required to be in school nor are they able to work legally. (21) Furthermore, most Haitian children who attend school go to private schools that charge tuition. (22) Due to the lack of availability and affordability of schools, 45 percent of primary-school-age children do not attend school, which increases their risk of engaging in the worst forms of child labor. (6, 22) The public schools that are available to these children are insufficient in number. (6, 8, 23)

# Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and Enforcement

Research found no evidence that the Government of Haiti has established a coordinating mechanism to combat the worst forms of child labor.

The Ministry of Social Affairs and Labor, through its Institute of Social Welfare and Research (IBESR), is responsible for enforcing child labor laws.(1, 22, 27) However, the lack of adequate resources, such as insufficient offices, facilities, transportation and fuel, affect IBESR's ability to conduct

child labor investigations effectively. (3, 23, 24) IBESR also reportedly lacks staff, but exact numbers of staff are unavailable. The Government also has not reported on the number of investigations conducted nor on violations or any penalties imposed during the reporting period. (25)

IBESR and the Haitian National Police's (HPN) Brigade for the Protection of Minors (BPM) take the lead on anti-child trafficking efforts, and the BPM is responsible for investigating crimes against children, including trafficking. Research found no information on investigations, prosecutions or convictions of trafficking offenders.(7) The BPM has 35 officers with the authority to apprehend individuals abusing child domestic workers, and a system to refer the exploited and abused children to social services.(3) However, the BPM does not routinely report *restavek* cases to IBESR and, unless there is a clear indication of abuse, IBESR also does not follow up on *restavek* cases.(25)

Following the 2010 earthquake, Haiti's Social Welfare Agency has been referring identified child victims to donor-funded NGOs to receive shelter, food, medical and psychosocial support because the Government lacked resources for victim assistance.(7)

# Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Government's Action Plan for National Recovery and Development includes plans to rebuild its educational system. (26)

To improve access to education, the Government of Haiti launched a comprehensive plan during the fall of 2011 to enroll 1.5 million students in school by 2016.(27) The National Action Strategy for Education for All campaign—overseen by the Ministry of Education and supported by the international community—subsidizes school fees, provides school food programs and offers training to increase the number of qualified teachers.(27, 28) The 2010 Government Action Plan includes a plan to establish 4,000 provisional facilities while building more permanent schools to replace the estimated 4,000 schools damaged by the earthquake.(26, 28) Research did not identify the total number of schools that have been built as of the end of the reporting period.

Since the earthquake, Haiti and the Dominican Republic have worked jointly to protect children under the 2010 Protocol of Action to Protect Vulnerable Haitian Children. This protocol sets mandatory procedures for government and non-government institutions to provide support to Haitian

children.(29) As a result, a number of Haitian children relocated to the Dominican Republic after the earthquake have received care or were sent back to Haiti to be reunited with their families.(29)

The question of whether these polices have had an impact on the worst forms of child labor does not appear to have been addressed.

# Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent Worst Forms of Child Labor

Despite the massive destruction of the earthquake that severely limits its ability to operate, the Government has worked in cooperation with international organizations and foreign aid agencies to rebuild Haiti, including improving the situation of children engaged in the worst forms of child labor.

The Government of Haiti has responded to the heightened risk of child trafficking through collaboration with USDOS on approximately \$4.75 million in anti-trafficking projects funded in Fiscal Year 2010.(30) The multiple projects are working through different organizations to help strengthen the capacity of Haitian institutions to combat the trafficking of women and children, and to provide services to victims including children and *restavek*, improve referral services, address cross-border trafficking between Haiti and the Dominican Republic, and improve the legislative framework to combat trafficking.(31)

UNICEF has worked with Haiti's BPM to strengthen its ability to prevent and investigate crimes against children, particularly trafficking and other forms of exploitation. This includes upgrading referral mechanisms for child protection cases by linking Government, UN and other NGO actors, and mapping services at the Dominican border to prevent child trafficking and mainstream child protection across sectors.(32)

To reduce the economic impact from the January 2010 earthquake, USAID and other agencies supported cash-forwork activities to stabilize household livelihoods.(31, 33) The organizations implementing the projects have created over 60,000 short-term employment opportunities for adult beneficiaries.(33) During 2011, the Government, in collaboration with other organizations, provided temporary employment to remove rubble and to repair roads and other infrastructure in order to inject cash into the hardest-hit communities, as well as to help the community contribute positively to the cleanup and recovery of their neighborhoods.(33)

The question of whether cash for work has an impact on child labor does not appear to have been addressed.

The Government is also participating in a jointly funded \$1 million project by the United States and the Government of Brazil to eradicate and prevent the worst forms of child labor in post-earthquake Haiti.(34) It is part of a larger recovery program developed by the Government of Haiti and supported by the UNDP and other UN and NGO partners to protect children.(35) This 36-month project focuses on protecting children and youth from dangerous labor in construction.(35)

In March 2012, USAID awarded a \$22.5 million for the Protecting the Rights of Children, Women and Youth Project.

This 5-year project targets the most vulnerable population; it seeks to prevent gender-based violence, trafficking, prostitution, sexual exploitation, the *restavek* practice, and recruitment into gangs and criminal activity by supporting interventions that build the capacity of families, communities, NGOs, the private sector and the Government of Haiti.(36) The project will work closely with several government agencies to prevent and respond to the abuse and exploitation of the target population. Families hosting *restaveks* will also be sensitized to change their mindset regarding the *restavek* practice in order to reduce the likelihood children will continue to fall into the *restavek* system.(37)

# Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Haiti:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	<ul> <li>Amend the law to:</li> <li>Provide comprehensive protection against child labor in hazardous activities.</li> <li>Ensure the minimum age for work applies to domestic service and child domestic worker rights are protected.</li> <li>Provide penalties for employing restaveks younger than age 15.</li> </ul>	2009, 2010, 2011
	Amend the Act of 2003 to include penalties for violations and enable enforcement of the provisions.	2011
	Complete and adopt the list of hazardous work.	2011
	Adopt the trafficking law that is currently pending in Parliament and ensure it includes penalties for child trafficking and sexual exploitation of children.	2011
	Increase the age of compulsory schooling to match the minimum age for work and include penalties for preventing children, including domestic workers, from attending school.	2009, 2010, 2011
Coordination and Enforcement	Establish a coordinating mechanism to combat the worst forms of child labor.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Establish and implement a formal identification system to reduce children's vulnerability to trafficking.	2011
	Provide sufficient resources to increase the capacity of the IBESR, and HPN's BPM to facilitate and ensure enforcement of the law.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Report statistics on child labor violations investigated or penalties imposed.	2010, 2011
	Report on investigations, prosecutions or convictions of trafficking offenders.	2009, 2010, 2011
	Investigate and prosecute cases involving child labor.	2011
	Establish and implement a formal identification system to reduce children's vulnerability to trafficking, and to further identify displaced street children and victims of trafficking.	2010, 2011

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Policies	Assess the impact of existing education and child protection policies on addressing the worst forms of child labor.	2009, 2010, 2011
Social Programs	Assess the potential impact of existing programs on child labor.	2010, 2011
	Prioritize resources to build an educational system that provides access to free quality education for all children, with a focus on educational opportunities in rural areas, where children have a high vulnerability to trafficking and becoming <i>restaveks</i> .	2009, 2010, 2011
	Implement programs to address the worst forms of child labor, particularly in dangerous forms of agriculture and domestic service.	2010, 2011

#### **REFERENCES**

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
   Total.; accessed <a href="http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.aspx:SPSLanguage=EN">http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.aspx:SPSLanguage=EN</a>.
   Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion. For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 2, 2012. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- U.S. Department of State. "Haiti," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2011. Washington, DC; May 24, 2012; <a href="http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?dynamic\_load\_id=186522#wrapper">http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?dynamic\_load\_id=186522#wrapper</a>.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Forced Labor Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Haiti (ratification: 1958) Published: 2010; accessed March 15, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- Grumiau, S. UNICEF aids restavèk victims of abuse and exploitation in Haiti, UNICEF, [online] [cited February 9, 2012]; <a href="http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/haiti-61518.html">http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/haiti-61518.html</a>.
- Institute for Justice & Democracy in Haiti. Universal Periodic Review, Republic of Haiti: Submissions to the UN Human Rights Council; 2011. ijdh.org/ wordpress/.../2011/.../LERN-Compiled-UPR-Submissions1.p...
- U.S. Department of State. "Haiti," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2011*. Washington, DC; June 27, 2011; <a href="http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2011/index.htm">http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2011/index.htm</a>.
- CRIN. HAITI: Child Right References in the Universal Periodic Review. online. Haiti 2011. http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=25843.
- U.S. Department of State. "Dominican Republic," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2010. Washington, DC; April 8, 2011; <a href="http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrtpt/2010/wha/154503.htm">http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrtpt/2010/wha/154503.htm</a>.
- United States Institute of Peace. "Haiti: A Forward Look." usip.org [online] June 22, 2010 [cited March 24, 2011]; <a href="http://www.usip.org/files/resources/PB38PeritoCopeland.pdf">http://www.usip.org/files/resources/PB38PeritoCopeland.pdf</a>.
- Canadian International Development Agency. Haitian children stand up to be counted, Canadian International Development Agency, [online] [cited January 19, 2011]; <a href="http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/acdi-cida/ACDI-CIDA.nsf/eng/NAD-11491530-JQS">http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/acdi-cida/ACDI-CIDA.nsf/eng/NAD-11491530-JQS</a>.
- Palavra, M. Two years after the earthquake, victories for Haiti's children UNICEF, [online] [cited January 27, 2012]; <a href="http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/haiti">http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/haiti</a> 61275.html.

- 13. UNICEF. At a Glance: Haiti, [online] [cited March 24, 2011]; <a href="http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/haiti">http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/haiti</a> 2014.html?q=printme.
- 14. Code du Travail, enacted 1984. http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ WEBTEXT/135/64790/F61HTI01.htm.
- 15. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Haiti (ratification: 2007) Published: 2011; accessed January 18, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status 01&textbase=iloeng&document=12705&chapter=6&query=%28Haiti%29+%40ref+%2B+%23YEAR%3D2011&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- 16. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization 2011. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in agriculture is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in agriculture and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. "Haiti," in *Child Soldiers Global Report* 2008. London; 2008; <a href="http://www.childsoldiersglobalreport.org/files/country\_pdfs/FINAL\_2008\_Global\_Report.pdf">http://www.childsoldiersglobalreport.org/files/country\_pdfs/FINAL\_2008\_Global\_Report.pdf</a>.
- Constitution of Haiti, enacted 1987. <a href="http://pdba.georgetown.edu/constitutions/haiti/haiti1987.html">http://pdba.georgetown.edu/constitutions/haiti/haiti1987.html</a>.
- Loi Relative À L'interdiction Et À L'élimination De Toutes Formes D'abus, De Violences, De Mauvais Traitements Ou Traitements Inhumains Contre Les Enfants, enacted June 5, 2003. <a href="http://www.hsph.harvard.edu/population/trafficking/haiti.traf.03.doc">http://www.hsph.harvard.edu/population/trafficking/haiti.traf.03.doc</a>.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Haiti (ratification: 2007) Submitted:2011; accessed <a href="http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status01&ttextbase=iloeng&document=27063&chapter=9&query=%28Haiti%29+%40ref+%2B+%23YEAR%3D2011&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.">http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status01&ttextbase=iloeng&document=27063&chapter=9&query=%28Haiti%29+%40ref+%2B+%23YEAR%3D2011&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.</a>
- UNESCO. Reaching the marginalized. Oxford; 2010. <a href="http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/leading-the-international-agenda/efareport/reports/2010-marginalization/">http://www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/leading-the-international-agenda/efareport/reports/2010-marginalization/</a>.
- Ketty Luzincourt, Jennifer Gulbrandson. "Education and Conflict in Haiti: Rebuilding the Education Sector after the 2010 Earthquake." usip.org [online] July 2010 [cited March 24, 2011]; <a href="http://www.usip.org/resources/education-and-conflict-in-haiti">http://www.usip.org/resources/education-and-conflict-in-haiti</a>.
- U.S. State Department official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 28, 2011.
- U.S. State Department official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 14, 2011.
- 25. U.S. Embassy- Port-au-Prince. reporting, March 5, 2012.
- Government of Haiti. Action Plan for the National Recovery and Development of Haiti; 2010 March. http://whc.unesco.org/uploads/events/documents/ event-725-2.pdf.
- U.S. Department of State. Facts on U.S. Government's Work in Haiti: Education, United States of America Embassy, [online] [cited January 26, 2012]; <a href="http://iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/texttrans/2011/12/20111228155952">http://iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/texttrans/2011/12/20111228155952</a>
   su0.5099102.html#axzz1kbqhiQsL.

### Haiti

- IDB. IDB approves \$50 million grant for Haiti education plan, IDB, [online] [cited November 23, 2010]; <a href="http://www.iadb.org/en/news/news-releases/2010-11-23/jdb-grant-for-haiti-education-reform-plan,8729.html">http://www.iadb.org/en/news/news-releases/2010-11-23/jdb-grant-for-haiti-education-reform-plan,8729.html</a>.
- Government of the Dominican Republic. Request for Information on Efforts by Certain Countries to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor. Washington, D.C.; 2010 April 8, .
- U.S. Department of State. Office to Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons: All Programs Funded During Fiscal Year 2011, USDOS, [online] [cited February 21, 2012]; <a href="http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/other/2011/175102.htm#wha">http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/other/2011/175102.htm#wha</a>.
- U.S. Department of State. State Department Awards Grants to Fight Human Trafficking in Haiti. Press Release. Washington, DC; March 24, 2011. <a href="http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/01/155110.htm">http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/01/155110.htm</a>.
- 32. UNICEF. CHILDREN OF HAITI: TWO YEARS AFTER, What is Changing? Who is making the change? online; 2012. <a href="www.unicef.gr/pdfs/Haiti\_2yearsReport.pdf">www.unicef.gr/pdfs/Haiti\_2yearsReport.pdf</a>.
- USAID Office of Inspector General. Audit of USAID's Cash-For-Work Activities in Haiti. San Salvador; September 24, 2010. Report No. 1-521-10-009-P. www.usaid. gov/oig/public/fy10rpts/1-521-10-009-p.pdf.
- 34. ILO. "Brazil, U.S. and ILO to expand fight against child labour in post-earthquake Haiti- first ILO North-South-South 'triangular agreement'." ilo.org [online] June 15, 2010 [cited April 19, 2011]; <a href="http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/press-and-media-centre/press-releases/WCMS\_141747/lang--fr/index.htm">http://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/press-and-media-centre/press-releases/WCMS\_141747/lang--fr/index.htm</a>.
- US Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 3, 2012.
- USAID. Request for Application "Protecting the rights of Children, Women, and Youth". 2011.
- 37. USAID official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 19, 2012.